
Board of Education 
Newtown, Connecticut 

 
Minutes of the Board of Education meeting on Wednesday, November 6, 2013 at 7:00 p.m. in 
the Reed Intermediate School Library.          
          

D. Leidlein, Chair    J. Reed  
L. Roche, Vice Chair     L. Gejda 
R. Gaines     R. Bienkowski        

 W. Hart     2  Staff 
K. Alexander               20  Public 

 J. Vouros         5  Press 
 D. Freedman                     
 
Mrs. Leidlein called the meeting to order at 7:04 p.m. 
 
MOTION: Mrs. Roche moved that the Board of Education add discussion and possible action 
regarding the Superintendent Search Committee to the agenda. Mr. Hart seconded.   
Vote: 6 ayes   
Mr. Alexander joined the meeting after the first motion. 
 
Item 2 – Student Recognition 
Mr. Dumais, principal of Newtown High School, spoke about student academic achievements.  
He introduced two seniors, Don Sun who achieved the perfect score of 2400 on the SAT and 
Anne Beier who achieved the perfect score of 36 on the ACT which is a preparedness test for 
college. 
 
Item 1 – Svigals + Partners & Consigli Construction 
Mrs. Leidlein invited representatives from Svigals and Consigli to speak about the new Sandy 
Hook School.   
 
Barry Svigals, managing partner of Svigals + Parners introduced Geralyn Hoeraug who is with 
Diversified Project Management.  Julia McFadden is the associate principal and project 
manager and Jay Brotman is one of the partners at Svigals.  Aaron Krueger and Mike Walker 
are with Consigli Construction.  Ms. McFadden gave an update on the project.  The first phase 
was the abatement and now they are in the next phase which is program validating and they are 
working with the community to confirm that ed specs are correct for the school.  They are also 
working to develop site diagrams and will review those with the Board of Education.   
Mr. Krueger said they mobilized on the site on October 7.  The interior abatement work is 
complete and 2/3 of the building is demolished.  We are on schedule and will be completed 
before the anniversary date.  They are also involved with the design team.   
 
Mr. Svigals said they will be finalizing their meetings with the various town groups over the next 
few weeks.  The design is beginning and schematic designs will be completed by the end of 
January.  There will be an interim review at some point with the Board.  Ms. McFadden will 
present revisions to the ed specs to the Board in two weeks.  Mid December they expect to 
bring three different concepts to the Public Building and Site Commission to discuss with the 
Board.  They will be back in January for another review with additional updates March through 
June.     
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Mrs. Leidlein was contacted by Bob Mitchell who requested that some meeting will be joint 
meetings.   
Mr. Hart asked the completion date. 
Mr. Walker said the target for completion is May 2016.  There is a 20-month window for 
construction.  The state has given us times they will review the documents which will allow the 
process to move quicker.   
Mr. Hart asked the probability of coming in under the $50M. 
Mr. Brotman said it was a little early to estimate.  We have a new road to deal with, wetlands, 
and a security system to install.  We do have the right amount in the budget for the school.  We 
will have a better picture after the schematic designed is decided in February. 
Mrs. McFadden said they would be looking into sustainable systems which could be more 
expensive. 
Mr. Gaines said we have offers from security firms and asked if they would be involved in 
looking at them.   
 
Mr. Brotman said they were working with the state security group that made recommendations 
throughout the state.  They look at security for the whole district, not just Sandy Hook School. 
Mr. Vouros understood it would be ready by January 2016.  They may not have the summer to 
work.   
 
Ms. Hoerauf said it would not be possible to complete the school by January 2016.  The school 
system was not going to move students mid-year.  This gave us additional time to factor in the 
entrance.  Will be substantially ready by May 1 and hope to be able to use parts of the building.  
There are numerous things involved such as moving from Chalk Hill, teachers setting up their 
rooms, etc.  They expect it to be ready by the end of August. 
 
Dr. Reed stated that he didn’t say we would not move the students in January. 
Mr. Vouros said this is now a concern as it is the first time he heard the school wouldn’t be 
ready finished until May.  He stressed that the budget be adhered to as we can’t go over this 
amount.     
 
Item 3 – Consent Agenda 
The minutes of October 16, 2013 were removed. 
 
MOTION: Mr. Alexander moved to approve the consent agenda which included the iPad 
donations to Hawley and Middle Gate Schools, appointment of Dr. David Abbey as Interim 
Director of Human Resources, the resignation of Kathy Nostrand, Reed School, the Newtown 
High School winter coaches, the donation of 10 Toshiba laptops to Newtown High School, the 
Weller Foundation donations to each school library and the Weller Foundation technology grant, 
industrial arts grant, and music/performing arts/drama grant for Newtown High School.   
Mr. Gaines seconded. Motion passes unanimously. 
 
MOTION: Mr. Alexander moved to approve the minutes of October 16, 2013.  Mr. Gaines 
seconded.  Vote: 5 ayes, 2 abstained (Mrs. Roche, Mr. Freedman) 
 
Mrs. Leidlein introduced David Freedman who is filling the position left by Cody McCubbin.  
Kathy Hamilton and Michelle Ku would join the Board in December. 
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Item 3 – Public Participation 
Don Leonard, 38 Liberty at Newtown, said they are trying to keep their costs under control but 
the recent revaluation has weighed heavily on seniors in Newtown.  He asked how the Board 
saw things moving in next year’s budget due to the declining enrollment and ongoing increases 
in running the school system. 
Dr. Reed offered to meet with his group to discuss the Board of Education budget. 
 
Item 4 - Reports   
Correspondence: Mrs. Leidlein said there was an email from an owner/operator regarding their 
contract.   
Chair Report:  Mrs. Leidlein said she received correspondence from Bob Mitchell who requested 
that their board have a joint meeting with the Board of Education regarding Sandy Hook School.  
She and Dr. Reed attended the Board of Finance meeting regarding the CIP and would go back 
to it discuss further. 
Mrs. Roche stated that the superintendent search was extended to November 15 to be able to 
complete the focus groups.   
 
Superintendent’s Report: 

• Dr. Reed said it was important for all school systems to look at mental health support.  
We are looking at the concept of depression in children.  Recent statistics for our state 
indicate that 24% of students are dealing with depression.  It’s easier to get involved 
when this issue is first developing.  We are looking at some programs along with our 
health curriculum regarding depression.  Most school systems in the country are 
addressing this. 

 
• Regarding security, the architects hired a consultant who is looking at the district for 

standards for security.  We need to begin to define what we need for the district.  Right 
now public buildings are safer than schools.  Within the next few months he hopes to 
have defined standards of security.  He met with two national/international security firms 
specializing more in our region.  A group from Arizona will be coming to train our security 
team.  We have confidential results from the security analysis that was done.  We need 
to work with the Board of Finance and Legislative Council to acknowledge this and put in 
placeholders for the cost as these are new expenses for us.  We haven’t received official 
news on the Department of Justice Grant but feel it will be a modest fraction of what we 
requested.  Mr. Bienkowski will submit information as to where we are taking money to 
pay for the security modifications.    

 
• We received a note from the College Board organization on being selected for the 4th 

Annual AP District Honor Roll.  A total of 477 school districts across the United States 
and Canada are included with 18 districts in Connecticut having met the criteria scores 
of three or higher on AP exams.     

 
• The legislature passed a law stating that beginning with the next school year the local 

regional education service center, Education Connection for us, will develop a regional 
calendar for 2014-15 but we have the choice to using that one.  However, in 2015-16 all 
regions must adopt the regional calendar.  They are doing it in part so vacations are 
similar.   
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Mrs. Leidlein asked that regarding security standards if the state was passing any criteria 
schools have to meet, if there was a projected date they might do so, and if it would affect our 
building project. 
 
Dr. Reed said someone from Svigals is on the committee.  Some may be requirements for new 
construction.  We visited North Branford where retired police go through a training program and 
are armed which is more economical than having a policeman at each school.  The four police 
officers at each elementary school are working an overtime shift.  Now that we are securing 
school entrances we have to be concerned about weekend use.  A basketball league plays at 
the high school on Sunday night when there are no security officers.  One of those nights the 
parents went in for the game but their child didn’t want to and we had a theft that night.  We 
need controls.   
 
Assistant Superintendent’s Report: 
NWEA Update: 
Dr. Gejda spoke about the professional development that took place the day before.  Stepping 
Stones math program had training for teachers in grades kindergarten through fourth which was 
held at Sandy Hook School.  Middle School and Reed School teachers met with staff members 
of NWEA regarding the administration of their online assessment program.  Reed used laptops 
and other schools used desktops.  We are going to give the assessment three times this year.  
The middle school will also test in the reading component of language arts.  The high school 
had six or eight offerings for teachers. 
 
Item 6 – Old Business 
Budget Goals for 2014-2015: 
Ms. Hamilton and Mrs. Ku joined the discussion. 
 
Mrs. Leidlein carried forward some of the goals from last year’s budget with the most important 
to continue funding for the recovery process from the event of December 14 and meeting the 
recovery needs of staff and students both ongoing and those that will be identified.  The NEASC 
accreditation and funding is ongoing and needs to be done by the committee.  She also referred 
to the education infrastructure, mandated programs supporting our students in assessments 
needed for teacher evaluation, the common core state standards, and technology requirements.  
She wants to make sure our budget is reflective of our declining enrollment and passing forward 
a budget that is fiscally responsible looking for a low budget increase but not reducing programs 
unless they are deemed unneeded.   
 
Mr. Alexander wanted last year’s goals also.  It is not a great time to add new initiatives.  He 
wants to make sure we keep the full day kindergarten program and need to keep that in mind 
during the budget process.   
 
Mrs. Leidlein said class sizes for kindergarten are reflective of what our guidelines are.  In many 
cases our class sizes were not reflective of our guidelines and we need to meet those. 
 
Mr. Alexander spoke about special education students in classes because there have been 
comments that we are required by the state to distribute our special education students in 
classrooms.  We have to make sure we don’t lose that.  Rapid change at this point might not be 
a great idea with reasonable change only if necessary.   
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Mr. Hart feels we need to keep class sizes as a goal.  Regarding elementary school reductions 
there would be only three or four to take out.  That will not make a major impact on a $70M 
budget.  Where are there opportunities to make reductions without impacting programs?  There 
is the possibility of outsourcing our maintenance.   
 
Ms. Hamilton agreed that our class sizes should reflect our guidelines unless there are special 
circumstances.  She is concerned about the security piece and was surprised that we have 
spent that much on security.  Technology and maintenance have been an issue.  We have to 
look at the declining enrollment in lowering the budget.  We can add programs if class sizes are 
closer to the guidelines.  In-service training for teachers is important but we should have 
teachers trained to be trainers or have online training.  She feels it’s better to have the 
preschool program in one location.  Continue to move forward to see if we can combine town 
and school services such as maintenance.  She asked to see more detail in the special 
education costs in the budget document and suggested a contingency line item in the financial 
report.  She always wanted to see a foreign language offered at the Reed School and 
suggested students have a choice between music, language and possibly a different computer 
class.  We should also up the level of what we teach in technology. 
 
Mr. Freedman agreed with the language and music offerings but was not in support of 
technology for kindergarten and first grade students.  They are getting away from core skills.  
Consolidation of services should be looked at.   
Mr. Hart appreciated the discussion on depression. We shouldn’t underestimate what NEASC 
will require as there is an immense amount of work involved.  
 
Dr. Reed said Newtown is already a very cost effective district with low per pupil expenditures.    
We’ve been through declining enrollment before.  If the public perceives we are not going to do 
a fair job addressing enrollment he feels we will lose more with failing budgets.  Salary ranges 
are not that different across the state.  The budget he presents will have teacher reductions but 
will maintain our class size guidelines.  We won’t be looking at curricular changes.  One goal 
statement would be the Board of Education will consider making difficult budget decisions.  We 
have to break the cycle of multiple referendums.   
 
Item 7 – New Business 
Superintendent’s Search Committee: 
MOTION: Mrs. Roche moved that the Board of Education invite Kathy Hamilton and Michelle Ku 
to be on the Superintendent Search Committee.  Mr. Vouros seconded.  Motion passes 
unanimously.    
Mr. Leidlein stated that Mr. Freedman was automatically on the committee. 
Mrs. Roche said the search will close November 15.  CABE will come to the November 19 
Board meeting and give the results to the Board.   
   
Item 8 – Public Participation 
Caryn Holden, Berkshire Road, said that several preschool parents attended Dr. Reed’s budget 
meeting.  There is a gap in the security coverage at the high school.  The police leave at 2:00 
p.m. but the preschool is in session until 3:00 p.m.  The parents went to the Police Commission 
meeting and they voted to add the time needed to have the SRO at the high school until they 
are released.    
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Kathy Merritt, 5 Hyvue Drive read a letter regarding voiced opinions on social media sites and 
stated her support for the Newtown schools, Board of Education and elected officials.   Strive to 
do what is best for Newtown.    
 
MOTION: Mr. Hart moved to adjourn the meeting.  Mr. Gaines seconded.  Motion passes 
unanimously.   
 
Item 9 – Adjournment 
The Meeting adjourned at 9:12 p.m. 
 
       Respectfully submitted: 
 
 
 
       _________________________________  
                Debbie Leidlein 
                                 Chair 
         



Board of Education 
Newtown, Connecticut 

 
Minutes of the Board of Education meeting on Tuesday, October 16, 2013 at 7:30 p.m. in the 
Reed Intermediate School library.            
          

D. Leidlein, Chair    J. Reed  
L. Roche, Vice Chair (absent)  L. Gejda 
K. Hamilton, Secretary   R. Bienkowski        

 R. Gaines         Staff 
W. Hart          Public 

 K. Alexander             Press 
 J. Vouros    
 
Mrs. Leidlein called the meeting to order at 7:33 p.m. 
 
Item 1 – Student Recognition 
Kathy Boettner spoke about the National Merit Scholarship Program.  There were 1.5 million 
students who took the PSAT and 35,000 were high scorers and received letters of 
commendation.  Those seniors from Newtown High School who are commended students are 
Anne Beier, Kathryn D’Alessandro, Amisha Dave, Bethany Dubois, Kevin Gorman, Jeffrey 
Haylon, Kai Hedin, Nicholas Klein, Michael Lally, Morgan Macchiarulo, Patrick Pierce, Dale 
Shearin, Siyuan Sun, and Daisy Zheng.  Katherine Wojcik received commended student and 
National Hispanic Recognition, Amy Anyoha received National African American Recognition, 
and Tristan Villamil received National Hispanic Recognition.  
 
Item 2 – Consent Agenda 
MOTION: Mr. Hart moved that the Board of Education approve the consent agenda which 
includes the minutes of October 1, 2013, the child rearing leaves of absence for Alison Rider, 
preschool teacher, Erin Butkovic, behavioral therapist, the resignation of Julie Condit, guidance 
counselor at Head O’Meadow School, the donation of $2,500 to the high school cheerleader 
program and the donation of $$20,000 for books from Booksource to be divided equally among 
the elementary schools.  Mr. Gaines seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
  
Item 3 – Public Participation - none 
 
Item 4 – Reports 
Correspondence: Ms. Hamilton stated the Board received correspondence from Brian Trudeau 
regarding information on rebuilding Sandy Hook School, Carol Parker regarding a gift sent to 
the district, Chris Dobel regarding suggestions for the new Sandy Hook School, Joseph Imberto 
regarding Sandy Hook School, a request from CBS news regarding the referendum, an offer for 
professional development from Goodspeed, and a comment on an incident at the girls JV 
soccer game. 
 
Chair Report: Mrs. Leidlein referred to a request from Svigals that two Board members be on 
the School Based Building Advisory Committee.  She asked Mrs. Roche, Ms. Hamilton and  
Mr. Vouros to be on that committee.  They would be going to districts that hired retired police 
officers to serve as security guards.  Mr. Vouros would go on those visits.  We also need 
someone to fill the spot on the security committee.  Dr. Reed had asked for feedback on the 
Board budget goals for next year.  She asked members to respond electronically to him to 
discuss at the next meeting. 
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Assistant Superintendent Report: 
Dr. Gejda spoke about the report that has been prepared by four kindergarten teachers and 
Peggy Kennedy, lead teacher at Middle Gate School, regarding the full day kindergarten 
program this year.   
Mrs. Kennedy introduced Miryam Kuligowski from Head O’Meadow School, Janet Vollmer from 
Sandy Hook School, Donna Albano from Hawley School and Dorothy Schmidt from Middle Gate 
School.  The benefits of a full day kindergarten program include developing speaking and 
listening skills, collaborative and interactive problem solving, learning from peers both academic 
and social-emotional skills and growing a sense of self within the school community.  The 
academics and developmental playtime were discussed.  
 
Summer School Report: 
Elissa Gellis presented the 2013 summer school report which provides enrichment and 
academic support for students exiting grades kindergarten through 12.  Approximately 375 
students were enrolled.  The program offered summer school support for kindergarten, math 
and reading for grades 1 through 3, Learning Connection for grades 2 through 4, Summer quest 
for grades 5 and 6, and middle and high school summer school courses.  Summer music and 
art courses, WeDo Robotics and Minecraft programming were also offered. 
 
Dr. Gejda stated we are reviewing our identification process for the gifted and talented program 
and our service to students.  We have a small committee which will meet with a consultant to 
engage in this process and decide what the appropriate program will be for Newtown.  We have 
several resources that have been recommended to the committee. 
Ms. Hamilton asked if there were any parents on the committee. 
Dr. Gejda said there would be.  They wanted to meet with consultant to decide the makeup of 
the committee.   
 
Dr. Reed said that it was important that every parent associated with the program have an 
opportunity to be a part of this.  We have to determine our goals and objectives both short term 
and long term.  We are reaching out to the Tri State Consortium for programs they are using.  
There will also be a Board member on the committee.   
 
Superintendent’s Report: 
Enrollment Report: Dr. Reed said we would not be using Dr. Chung’s report for the budget 
preparation.  We will use our numbers which will reflect what is happening now.  He also 
referred to the various schools students transferred to.  We had 141 new students move into 
Newtown this year.     
 
Ms. Hamilton said that years ago we didn’t have that many 9th graders going to prep schools.  
She would hope we could make some adjustments in the schools by reducing the number of 
staff.  Chung’s numbers are a guide.  When elementary enrollment reached 1,500 we were 
going to look at the locations of our schools.   
 
Mr. Gaines said the 1,500 in the elementary schools is when we would initiate an enrollment 
study.  As we watch this we need to keep an eye on possible actions for the future. 
 
Sandy Hook Project: 
Dr. Reed said Svigals would be at the November 6 Board meeting starting at 7:00 p.m.  The 
press would also be invited to meet with them.  They reviewed the ed specs with classroom  
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teachers today.  Four meetings are scheduled and will reconvene after schematics are done.   
To meet the timetable schematics need to be finished by the end of January.   
 
Dr. Reed referred to Pat Llodra’s statement on her blog. We’ve chosen to best honor those lost 
by doing service to others.  He is doing a video message to staff to expand on this.  No 
homework should be given that weekend, no significant school work on Thursday or Friday and 
no tests should be given that Monday.  No school facilities will be used for anniversary related 
activities.  Families don’t want any ceremonial functions.  He is leaving things up to each school.  
We are staying away from accepting gifts as we are trying to move to another stage of recovery.     
 
Dr. Reed met with two representatives of Education Connection regarding transition/coherence 
planning.  Jonathan Costa developed a transition plan for the district as a result of discussions 
at the administrators’ retreat this past summer.  This is divided into three phases.  One is to 
efficiently build a foundation by bringing representative groups together and agreeing on some 
basis philosophic assumptions and the systems planning approach model.  Phase two will 
identify key planning and transition issues facing the district and aligning them according to their 
importance and impact on the district’s performance and mission.  Phase three will break down 
those issues taking into account the difference between longer-term needs which will be 
planned for later so potential future district leadership can participate and mold their 
implementation.  The Board agreed to move forward with this plan. 
 
Dr. Reed said a group would be going to the North Branford schools on October 29 and Enfield 
schools on November 18 to meet regarding their security guards who are former police officers 
and are licensed to carry a gun which is an alternate choice of having someone armed at the 
schools.  Pat Llodra, Chief Kehoe, members of the security committee and parents will be 
going. 
He stated that there is no logical reason to turn the buildings over to organizations without 
security present.  We will have to work with the community and Parks and Rec as they are 
major users of the buildings.  We can’t have multiple doors open.  The security committee had 
spoken about this and also decided that if anyone loses their badge it would cost them $20 for a 
replacement.    
 
Ms. Hamilton asked if there was any consideration of just having the summer school programs 
in Reed and the high school. 
Dr. Reed said it would be difficult to have elementary students at the high school. 
 
Dr. Gejda said the special ed program is at Head O’Meadow because of the air conditioning. 
Dr. Reed stated cleaning is also an issue over the summer.  We would look at any place we 
could reasonably combine the summer school programs.   
 
Financial Report: 
MOTION: Mr. Gaines moved that the Board of Education approve the financial report and 
transfers for the month ending September 30, 2013.  Mr. Alexander seconded.   
 
Mr. Bienkowski said $3.6M was spent on salaries and benefits and $1.4M for all other objects.  
Special education tuition is pushing the budget at this time and there are a number of additional 
transportation costs for these students.  There will also need to be additional funding for special 
education paraeducators.  Under purchased property services we had to replace old smoke  
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detectors at Hawley School to avoid repeated fire alarms for $9,800, we replaced a pipe and 
part of the sidewalk at the middle school to take care of the leak at the rear of the school for 
$10,750, and we had to replace a waste water line in the middle school main lobby bathroom for 
$30,304 which has been submitted to our insurance company.  We also expect to get back the 
$25,000 deductible.  Buildings and Grounds projects are on hold for now.  
 
Ms. Hamilton questioned the transfers.   
Mr. Bienkowski referred to page 2 of the budget summary report.  The items on the transfer 
sheet will be on next month’s report.  We have significant changes in assignments with salaries 
that weren’t budgeted for with some coming in above what was budgeted.   
 
Ms. Hamilton asked if any employees were getting paid because of the SERV grant.  
Dr. Reed said the SERV grant positions are not taking the place of vacancies in our budget.   
Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 5 – Old Business – none  
Item 6 – New Business 
Spring 2014 Assessments: 
MOTION: Mr. Hart moved that the Board of Education approve the Smarter Balanced Field Test 
in English/Language Arts and Mathematics as the district Spring 2014 assessment in grades 3-
8 and 11, pending approval by the US Department of Education, in addition to the CMT and 
CAPT science assessment in grades 5, 8 and 10, and these assessments and results will not 
be used in the educator evaluations this year.  Mr. Vouros seconded.   
 
Dr. Reed stated that we surveyed other districts and they are making the same recommendation 
to their boards.  The CMT is not the same exam moving forward.  The state would like everyone 
to follow the course we’re taking.   
 
Mr. Alexander asked if the data was not going to be used in evaluations.   
Dr. Reed said we won’t be getting the data till the following year.  It’s not a valuable test for this 
year as it’s a field test.  The 2016-17 school year will have a meaningful comparison. 
 
Dr. Gejda said the state has requested a waiver from the federal government to have the option 
to use the SBAC, CMT or CAPT.   
Motion passes unanimously. 
Dr. Reed said the NWEA will generate data. 
 
Item 7 – Public Participation – none  
MOTION: Ms. Hamilton moved that the Board of Education go into executive session to discuss 
a retirement and leave of absence and invited Dr. Reed.  Mr. Gaines seconded.  Motion passes 
unanimously. 
 
Item 8 – Executive Session 
Entered executive session at 9:25 p.m. 
  
Item 9 – Public Session 
MOTION: Mr. Gaines moved that the Board of Education approve the leave of absence for 
Brian Bisson, teacher at Newtown High School.  Mr. Hart seconded.  Motion passes 
unanimously. 
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MOTION: Mr. Alexander moved to adjourn.  Mr. Gaines seconded.  Motion passes 
unanimously. 
 
Item 10 - Adjournment 
The meeting adjourned at 9:40 p.m. 
 
       Respectfully submitted: 
 
 
 
       ________________________________ 
               Debbie Leidlein 
            Chair 
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